Special Town Council Workshop 
February 18, 2016

          _____________________________________________________________________________________

SPECIAL COUNCIL WORKSHOP
THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 18, 2016
 12:30 P.M.

_____________________________________________________________________________________
Call to Order and Roll Call:  Mayor Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer called to order the Special Council Workshop at 12:55 p.m. Present were Mayor Fischer in Chair, Vice-Mayor Joseph M. Flagello, Council Members Stella Gaddy Jordan and Robert Gottlieb.  Council Member Woodrow Gorbach was absent.  Also present were Town Manager Bogdan (Bob) Vitas Jr. Town Clerk/Assistant to Town Manager Maylee De Jesus, Town Attorney Bradley W. Biggs, Chief Carl Webb, Commander Robert A. Rizzotto, and Town residents.

Pledge of Allegiance:  The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Council Member Gottlieb.   
Approval of Agenda:

A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Jordan to approve the Agenda.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
Workshop – Fiscal Year 2015 - 2016
· General Overview – Purpose and Process
Town Manager Vitas apologized for the technical difficulties with the recently installed A/V equipment in Town Chambers.  He thanked the Council Members and audience for their attendance at this Workshop.  Town Manager Vitas reported that the ninety-day (90) day action plan has passed.  He continued to describe the next steps for the balance of this fiscal year and next few fiscal years.  Town Manager Vitas discussed his overview experience in the past, and realizes that there have been no prior plans.  He emphasized the importance of identifying the needs of the Town at this time.  Town Manager Vitas continued that the issues of a ninety (90) day plan were received from Staff, Council Members and Mr. Kurt Bressner, Senior Advisor, Florida City Management Association, as to what would be required by the new Town Manager.  He also stated the Council would be expected to finalize an action plan in the future with the full Council’s involvement.   Town Manager Vitas explained in detail the steps on the Action Planning Definitions Page, and the first laws of ranking prioritization.  He discussed an implementation plan which would be monitored and the results published in an Annual Report.  Town Manager Vitas stated that this was a process and can change from year to year.  He asked for any questions at this time.

Council Member Jordan inquired if the suggestions were from Council Members and Staff.

Town Manager Vitas explained the procedure.  

· Review and Discussion – Individually Suggested Projects

Council Member Jordan inquired with regard to hiring an Administrative Assistant.

Town Manager Vitas responded that he decided not to hire an Administrative Assistant at this time, as he wanted to assess exactly which “gaps” should be best filled first.  
Mayor Fischer inquired regarding the rating system of the high priorities which are already taking place.
Town Manager Vitas gave an example referring to the beach stabilization steps going through the process possibly until 2017.
Council Member Gottlieb stated that the beaches should always be considered number one (1) all the way.

Council Member Jordan commented on the ongoing needs of the Staff.  She continued that there is a need for personnel policies and procedures. 
Town Manager Vitas replied that was not a high priority.  He reported that there will be an Organizational Analysis regarding structure for next budget fiscal year.  Town Manager Vitas inquired how many persons at the table has been a part of a strategic plan.
Mayor Fischer discussed discrepancies with prioritizing administrative issues.
Town Manager Vitas referred to a recent community survey conducted by the Town of Gulf Stream and their residents with regard to the Town’s services. He further stated the public wants to be heard.  Town Manager Vitas also addressed the various survey possibilities and their costs. 

Council Member Gottlieb discussed a five (5) year plan to be tied into a Capital Budget Plan which the Town never created in the past.
Town Manager Vitas reported that type of plan could be completed by the end of this fiscal year.
Vice-Mayor Flagello stated that all these points were valid, but that there is a need for a vision for five (5) years out.  He commended Town Manager Vitas for creating a dynamic template to work from.  
Town Manager Vitas thanked Vice-Mayor Flagello for his comments, and stated that this will define what will happen this year and for future years to come.
Vice-Mayor Flagello commented that it was a monumental task, and that it has to be approached by “grinding away” at it. 
Town Manager Vitas agreed and reported that although we are small in numbers, everyone will be working towards their goals, and prioritize what needs to be addressed first (1st).

Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed the possibility of a crisis.

Town Manager Vitas stated that the only major crisis that would change plans would be a hurricane.

Vice-Mayor Flagello stated that what some citizens might consider a high priority is not always the case.  He commented on the importance of priority issues of public opinions; some positive, some negative.
Town Manager Vitas recommended that a Town residents’ survey begin in March or April of this year, addressing the Town’s Police Department’s services, water issues, garbage collection/recycling, and Council Members/Town Manager’s Office interactions.  He reported that in the past he had a university conduct a Town’s survey.     
Mayor Fischer gave an example of a survey completed at The Imperial House which was very helpful.  She discussed a project done on social media which was also very helpful. 
Council Member Gottlieb also reported that social media was very important.
Council Member Jordan suggested press releases regarding surveys.
Town Manager Vitas stated that the Town’s website requires a “facelift”.  He described his experience with websites when he was Town Manager in Key West, Florida.
Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed the importance of a survey, and reported that more research was necessary.  He also suggested various methods of receiving the aging public’s input; paper ballot, and utilizing Florida Atlantic University, and Florida International University.
Building/Planning/Zoning/Code Enforcement:
Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed the large project currently going on in the Town.  

Council Member Jordan reported that the Town must continue to be very involved and to stay on top of the project while it was being completed at the 3550 South Ocean Boulevard property.  She continued that Mike Crisafulle, Building Official, was not staying on top of the project.
Town Manager Vitas discussed how other Towns utilize their Police Officers as Code Enforcement Officers.
Council Member Gottlieb inquired as to when the remaining structure would be torn down at 3550 South Ocean Boulevard.

Town Manager Vitas responded that the demolition will start at the end of February or the beginning of March, and for sure by May.   
Mayor Fischer discussed how the Police Officers should not do any code inspections/violations, and that the Town should look into why some inspections and violations are not being followed through correctly, which could create health and safety issues to the residents.  She suggested another system should be utilized.   
Town Attorney Biggs reported that Police Officers cannot act as a Police Officer, if they are acting as an Enforcement Officer according to their parameters.  He continued that Code Enforcement Officers are trained and certified accordingly, and are paid generously.
Vice-Mayor Flagello suggested that new clear-cut procedures were required to follow-up for Code Enforcement, and that there is a need to research Building Official Crisafulle’s contract.  
Commander Rizzotto explained the Town’s Police Officers’ responsibilities when a Code Enforcement issue arises.
Chief Webb also commented on the Town’s Police Officers’ responsibilities and assistance with regard to Code Enforcement issues.
Town Clerk:
Town Manager Vitas stated that there were two (2) issues: one (1) is with related to what Community Affairs Advisory Board (CAAB) was doing and the other is with regard to Channel 99.  

Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed why CAAB was much more active in the past, and how the demographics shifted and, therefore, there is a loss of participation.  He continued on how the residents that are not active should be reached, and stated that a survey would be beneficial in this instance.  Vice-Mayor Flagello also addressed that the CAAB should continue as they carry-out amazing events.  
Town Manager Vitas agreed that a survey would be great.  He described the activities that have grown in attendance since he arrived, and suggested other activities.
Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed how social media presence has to be carefully reviewed.
Council Member Gottlieb also discussed social media’s effects.
Town Clerk De Jesus reported on The Palm Beach Post listings regarding Council Meetings, and other media information.
Dan Moffitt, Coastal Star, stated that the Coastal Star was a monthly newspaper.   
Elvadianne Culbertson, Southgate (3605) commented on the CAAB events and the non-residents from South Palm Beach that attend the Town’s events.
Town Manager Vitas discussed various methods with regard to non-residents attending Town events.
Town Attorney Biggs discussed the issues of recreating screen shots at a certain moment in time and if not, you cannot have social media (Facebook). 
Town Manager Vitas reported that all data and documents are stored on network servers in Town Hall, and they could be lost at any time.  He also discussed in detail the benefits of document imaging.   
Town Clerk De Jesus discussed in great detail various methods of digitizing documents in Town Hall, and her past experience with that type of record keeping.  She also discussed the utilization of how South Palm Beach present equipment could be updated.  Town Clerk De Jesus addressed public records requests with regard to updated equipment.
Chief Webb added suggestions with regard to his department employees’ records being scanned.
Town Attorney Biggs added his comments regarding updating Town’s records.

Council Member Gottlieb inquired why the server is upstairs, and suggested that before going to the “cloud” possibly the server should be at an inland location rather than inside Town Hall.
Town Manager Vitas responded that he will be shortly receiving a cost proposal with regard to going to “cloud” vs. having the records stay in Town Hall.  
Chief Webb also discussed his server issues with the Police Department.
Town Clerk De Jesus discussed confidentiality issues with any new systems used.
Finance:
Town Manager Vitas discussed the possibility of finance being brought in-house.  
Vice-Mayor Flagello suggested that a cost analysis of the contract should be done with regard to the pros and cons of bringing finance in-house.  
Town Manager Vitas agreed that an analysis should be completed.

Town Clerk De Jesus reported that approximately twenty (20) checks were written every two (2) weeks in-house.  She continued that proper software would be required to have it done in-house.  
Council Member Jordan stated that all these new ideas are included in the strategic plan.

Town Manager Vitas discussed beach re-nourishment finances vs. General Funds.  He also discussed reserved funds.  Town Manager Vitas commented on long and short range plan requirements.  He reported that over ten (10) years, the half (½) penny Sales Tax increase could bring in over $83,000 to the Town of South Palm Beach. 

Council Member Gottlieb stated that Palm Beach would be receiving Five Hundred Thousand Dollars ($500,000).

Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired if that figure included certain things so that the Town of South Palm Beach could benefit also.
Town Manager Vitas reported that Town of South Palm Beach was “in”, and that we would receive monies if the law was passed.  He continued that it was dependent upon the referendum questions, not on infrastructure, and those questions have not been finalized as yet.  He suggested Council Members call Palm Beach County for answers.
Town Attorney Biggs further discussed the Palm Beach County Sales Tax increase.

Town Manager Vitas emphasized that Town of South Palm Beach would not remove beach stabilization as part of infrastructure.   
Human Resources:
Town Manager Vitas discussed job classifications, job descriptions, salary plans, and job grades.  He continued that every employee will receive a job description form which will be gathered, and compared with other municipalities similar with Town of South Palm Beach with regard to their salaries. Town Manager Vitas also stated that the Town requires job performance sheets/evaluations.  He reported that every Town employee should have in their possession an Employee Handbook/Manual.  

Council Member Jordan discussed the importance of acquiring job descriptions for each employee. 
Intergovernmental:
Town Manager Vitas described how easements are underway.  He also addressed groins and sand.

Council Member Gottlieb reported that those items must be in the Town’s five (5) year budget.

Town Manager Vitas reported that funding must be planned for, as it will be very costly.
Mayor Fischer stated that apparently some Town residents do not understand the difference between the two (2) kinds of easements.  She suggested that item be addressed at the next Council Meeting, on February 23, 2016.  
Town Manager Vitas agreed and stated that he will have easements explained thoroughly.    
Mayor Fischer discussed the placement of the groins with regard to neighboring Towns.
.
Town Manager Vitas responded that it will be presented to the proper bodies via a consultant.  
Town Attorney Biggs addressed the issues of funding.
Town Manager Vitas discussed laying out plans for future decisions regarding fire services.  He continued that at the Council Meeting on February 23, 2016, there will be a representative from the Palm Beach County Fire and Rescue Departments to discuss their Annual Report, which is very timely.  Town Manager Vitas listed response-time figures for cardiac issues. 
Mayor Fischer inquired if Town of Manalapan decides to discontinue Fire Rescue, will we be O.K?

Town Manager Vitas stated “Yes” and explained his response. 
Legal Counsel Corporate:

Town Manager Vitas reported that recodification of the Municipal Code of Ordinances was necessary.    

Town Attorney Biggs stated that there will be First (1st) Readings on Ordinances relating to the updating building codes, at the Council Meeting on February 23, 2016.
Town Manager Vitas also reported that there will be many changes with the Town’s Ordinances in the upcoming future.
Legal Counsel Labor:

Town Manager Vitas stated that he is waiting for the Police Benevolent Association Agreement.
Police Department:
Town Manager Vitas inquired if the Town requires to re-evaluate the Police Department.
Vice-Mayor Flagello discussed the high level of Police protection in Town and the high costs for that immeasurable value.  
Council Member Jordan reported that the Police Department should be combined with Fire Rescue and that would be a benefit for the Town.  She continued that would also cut costs.
Council Member Gottlieb added that the response time would benefit the Town also.
Commander Rizzotto stated it is all how you write your contract.    
Vice-Mayor Flagello inquired how much autonomy would the Town lose if they merge with another Town.

Council Member Jordan stated that Palm Beach County was very expensive and that the Town should join forces with neighboring Towns.
Town Attorney Biggs responded that Town of Hypoluxo does not have a Police Force and they have a mutual agreement.
Commander Rizzotto stated that this issue should be pursued or “put it to bed”.
Chief Webb agreed and stated it is very difficult to always hear that the Police Department takes up fifty percent (50%) of the Town’s budget.  He continued that is the cost of doing business.  Chief Webb stated he would step aside, if that is the Council Members’ decision.  He also stated that when it is contract time, what you get on paper is not always what you get in person.  
Mayor Fischer stated that her only concern is the lack of adequate access to the beach and therefore the lack of protection for the residents. 
Town Manager Vitas reported that this topic will be up for a vote and the majority wins.
Public Works:

Town Manager Vitas reported that the Town Hall building requires analysis which is budgeted.  He also addressed the Napleton House property and the 3550 property.  He agreed that there is no question the Town requires access to the beach.  Town Manager Vitas reported that Police Department requires better adequate space.  He also gave the option that the Town Hall should be completely renovated. 
Wrap Up – Next Steps:
Town Manager Vitas summed up the Workshop stating that everyone should complete their worksheets and he will present a report at the next Council Meeting, on February 23rd.
Public Comments - None
Adjournment:
A motion was made by Vice-Mayor Flagello and seconded by Council Member Jordan to adjourn the Special Council Workshop.  Upon vote motion passed 4-0.
Mayor Fischer adjourned the meeting at 4:15 p.m.
____________________________                                           ____________________________
Maylee De Jesus, CMC                                                          Bernice (Bonnie) Fischer

Town Clerk                                                                              Mayor
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